Standard of Health (Art. 12). 2000.

5. International Committee of the Red Cross. Respecting and Protecting Health Care in Armed Conflicts and in Situations Not Covered by International Humanitarian Law. 2012. P. 2-4.

6. Hassan v the United Kingdom. App. no 29750/09. ECtHR. 2014. Para. 104.

7. Mykhailichenko T. Zabuha Y. Babanina V. Syiploki M. Protection of the Right to Health During the Period of Armed Conflict: The Experience of Ukraine. Access to Justice in Eastern Europe. 2022. P. 66-81.

8. Delaigue S. Bonnardot L. Steichen O. Martinez G, Seven years of telemedicine in Mйdecins Sans Frontiures demonstrate that offering direct specialist expertise in the frontline brings clinical and educational value. J Glob Health. Issue 8(2). 2018. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6292825/pdf/jogh-08-020414.pdf.

9. Dulacha D. Ramadan OPC. Guyo AG. Maleghemi S. Wamala JF. Gimba WGW. Wurda TT. Odra W. Yur CT. Loro FB. Joseph JLK. Onak ETT. Aleu SCG. Berta KK. Isindu BA. Olu OO. Use of mobile medical teams to fill critical gaps in health service delivery in complex humanitarian settings. A case study of South Sudan. Pan Afr Med J. Issue 9(42). 2022.

10. World Bank. Health Information Systems in Yemen. 2024. http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/099033124124016366/P175185175d31 aa31491814467195851c8ff6f31bfdc.

11. Gaza community mental health programme (gcmhp) Annual Report. telepsychiatry in gaza. 2021. https://gcmhp.org/app files/publications/Iq4KxmIyOMmBeQ0i.pdf.

12. Alemi Q. Panter-Brick C. Oriya S. Ahmady M. Alimi A. Faiz H. Hakim N. Hashemi S. Manaly, M. Naseri R. Parwiz K. Sadat S. Sharifi M. Shinwari Z. Ahmadi S. Amin R. Azimi S. Hewad A. Musavi Z. Siddiqi A. Afghan mental health and psychosocial well-being: Thematic review of four decades of research and interventions. BJPsych Open. Issue 9(4). 2023.

13. Bohlmann E. What is digital health technology? What you should know Learn how the latest trends are leading the evolution of Digital technology in healthcare. 2023. https://qubika.com/blog/digital-health-technology/#:~:text=According%20to%20the%20FDA%2C%20the,as%20well%20a s%20wearable%20devices.

# Ádám Rixer

Prof. Dr., Head of Department of Administration and Infocommunication Károli Gáspár University of the Reformed Church in Hungary, Budapest

# HUNGARY'S ATTITUDE TO THE RUSSIAN-UKRAINIAN WAR

### 1. Introduction

The Hungarian Government, which has been in power in Hungary since 2010, has a very different approach to the Russian-Ukrainian war from that of most EU member states. Direct support to Ukraine is mainly limited to support for Ukrainian refugees, and in many cases Hungary explicitly or implicitly supports EU and NATO decisions - while cases where Hungary attempts to veto (consensual) decisions receive a lot of media coverage. One spectacular sign of this policy of dissent is the frequent meetings between Hungarian Foreign Minister Péter Szijjártó and Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov. "The Hungarian government's friendly attitude towards Russia clashes with the position of most member states and the Commission itself. Orban's partial isolation makes the Commission more willing to exercise rule of law enforcement initiatives" [10, p. 967]. EU member states are ready to use a range of legal instruments against the Hungarian Government to prevent it from speaking out of the EU's broadly unified policy on Ukraine, or - for example - to veto again the revision of the common budget's items on Ukraine or block Ukraine's membership of Western organisations. While Article 7 action, including the suspension of Council voting rights, is most often mentioned, there are in fact several means for the EU institutions to take strong action against Hungary.

The reasons behind the peculiar, eccentric attitude communicated by the Hungarian Government are basically the disenfranchisement of the Hungarian minority in Ukraine and - partly independently of this - Hungarian peace support, which sees the only solution to the conflict not in escalation but in an immediate ceasefire and peace agreement. *The most exciting and relevant question is, of course, whether the abstract desire for peace has any reality in the short term in the concrete conflict.* Of course, there are not only historical, legal, political or even 'Kremlinological' answers to this question, but also ethical, moral and explicitly theological ones.

The fact is that the majority European position - contrary to the Hungarian Government's position - sees the solution in political, financial and specifically military support for Ukraine, attributing to complex support a kind of preventive role in addition to the need for solidarity, if its absence would also result in a threat to the territorial integrity of other European states.

In this paper, I will examine the issue from two angles: first, I will try to present the reasons for Hungarian separateness in a more nuanced way, from several perspectives, and second, I will hypothesise the reasons behind a possible change in Hungary's relationship with Ukraine in the near future.

#### 2. The main possible approaches

Hungary's relations with Ukraine can be examined from at least 7 directions:

**I. The first is the historical aspect**. In the last two hundred years of history, Hungary has fought four times with the Russians (1849, World War I, World War II, 1956), each time losing the war or the struggle for freedom due to Russian (Soviet) interference. This fact significantly amplifies the voices in Hungarian public life, as well as in the current political leadership, that a successful war against the Russians, Soviets, etc. cannot be fought. This empirical knowledge is complemented by the fact that part of the territory of the former Hungary was transferred to present-day Ukraine as a result of the Trianon and later Paris Peace Treaties, which - given that contiguous, ethnically Hungarian territories were also transferred - Hungarian national memory continues to have difficulty in coming to terms with and a related 'mourning process' is still ongoing.

However, despite the above, it is true that the Hungarian government's relatively consistent approach to Ukraine after 2022 cannot be considered historically determined! The Hungarian Government could have decided otherwise,

precisely on the basis of historical precedents, since this was precisely the greatest pain of Hungarians at the time in the wake of the Hungarian Revolution of 1956, when the Hungarian people were drowned in blood, that we were left to our own devices, that the expected Western help did not arrive - and the West of the time, to salve its own conscience, offered generous support to the 200,000 Hungarians who fled, but no more. Appealing to this living element of Hungarian historical memory, the same Hungarian Government could have built its narrative on the increased support for the Ukrainians, on the moral obligation to do so. But it did not.

**II. The second is the legal approach**, including human rights and specifically minority rights. To a lesser extent, this aspect examines the human rights situation in the Russian-Ukrainian relationship in the light of events before and after February 2022 - but more important is the aspect that focuses on the legal status and actual situation of the Hungarian minority in Ukraine. On this sensitive issue, the two sides held several consultations after 2022, most recently, for example, on 4 April 2024, the joint working group on education set up by the Hungarian and Ukrainian governments met again, but there was still no significant convergence of positions, and Hungary continues to insist on the full restoration of the rights of the Hungarian minority in Ukraine, which had been taken away, primarily in connection with the use of the Hungarian language.

In Ukraine, the Act on Indigenous Peoples was adopted in 2021, which did not consider Hungarians to be included in this category, but even before that, *The Act on Ensuring the Functioning of Ukrainian as a State Language* (State Language Act) had already generated serious conflicts by granting Ukrainian exclusivity or near-exclusivity status in many important areas of public life (schools, theatre, administration, etc.). The fact that the Constitutional Court of Ukraine, in its decision № 1-p/2021 on the MPs' petition challenging the constitutionality of the State Language Act, declared the State Language Act to be in full conformity with the Constitution of Ukraine did neither contribute to a balanced and substantive debate.

The issue is an important national policy issue for Hungary even before 2022: the Hungarian-language academic literature in Hungary and Ukraine has been highly critical of these changes since the early 2010s [5; 7; 16; 17], but this criticism has remained ineffective - despite the Venice Commission's serious concerns, stating, among other things, that "136. While fully recognising that it is a legitimate aim of every State to strengthen the State language, this legitimate purpose has to be coordinated and adequately balanced with guarantees and measures for the protection of the linguistic rights of Ukraine's minorities, which may not be unduly diminished. In order to avoid the language issue becoming a source of interethnic tensions within Ukraine, it is of crucial importance that Ukraine achieve an appropriate balance in its language policy. Unfortunately, none of the four Ukrainian texts assessed hitherto by the Commission fully satisfied this criterion" [12, p. 29]. In addition to the narrow linguistic issues, of course, various concepts of autonomy also appeared in the academic literature before 2022 [8].

It is obvious that the situation of the Russian language and the Russian minority is to a certain extent a prisoner of the Hungarian language and minority, since it would be difficult to justify different rights - but the war situation can only temporarily put a stop to the general rights, enshrined in international documents, which Ukraine will sooner or later be forced to guarantee [13].

**III. The third is the economic aspect**, which is also an essential element in the scheme of relations; whether it is the supply of Russian gas or oil, or wider energy issues [2], or - as of 2023 - the issue of contaminated Ukrainian grain, or other market protection considerations, the economic context is also constantly on the agenda [6].

At the moment, another important link is the fact that Polish farmers' demonstrations and road blockades have made trade on the more than 500-kilometre-long Ukrainian-Polish border virtually impossible in many cases, and that the Hungarian-Ukrainian border, which is only 136 kilometres long, will be under greater pressure than ever in spring 2024.

**IV. The fourth is the security, security policy and specifically defence aspect**, which also takes into account the risk of war escalating into a European or world war. The Hungarian Government has also stepped up the pace of military development, with an increasing share of GDP going on defence spending in Hungary.

**V. The fifth is the ideological factor.** The Hungarian government in power since 2010 has a distinctly conservative stance, in the more traditional sense of the word, with a policy focused on Christian values and the defence of the traditional family model and other Hungarian values. This is accompanied by a constant external and internal identity struggle [15]. It is extremely important that all this has serious consequences for the organisation of the state and public policy: for example, the principle of national administration has become a new, independent principle of Hungarian public administration in the last decade, which means that the Hungarian state also takes care of Hungarians living beyond its borders on a systemic level, through a specially built system of care.

The possibility of a confrontation with the liberal world is also present here: official communication sees a world in which the liberal elites of the West and the Brussels bureaucracy are inciting or interested in inciting war. And in which any criticism of Hungary can be traced back to a hatred of Hungarian conservatism - even those contained in the rule of law reports. In the government-controlled mass media, the rise of liberalism is communicated as the greatest potential threat - even in the context of the Russian-Ukrainian war. Today, the government of Hungary pursues an *illiberal* policy, which it claims to be resistant to attempts to gain influence from abroad [14]. This is the context in which the political and literary criticism of the Hungarian government are also given considerable attention [4, p. 13].

**VI. Relations with Ukraine as a potential for blackmail.** Behind the lofty ideals and value-conscious stance, some analysts argue, lies a very ordinary political calculation: for Hungary, its radical stance on Ukraine and its willingness to compromise on it could be used to influence the outcome of the infringement proceedings against Hungary, and more generally to obtain concessions in a wide range of areas - in other words, it has a kind of blackmail potential.

### 3. When and why might Hungary's relations with Ukraine change?

There are a number of foreign and domestic policy reasons why Hungary's relationship with Ukraine could change, but below I will only consider the three most likely scenarios in the short term. It can be assumed that any one of these reasons alone could be sufficient to bring about a total change in the Orbán government's policy:

I. The government and the parties behind it want to break out of European isolation. One way of doing so could be to join the European Conservatives and Reformists (ECR), a family of European right-wing parties dominated by Giorgia Meloni's Fratelli d'Italia. It is clear that this is out of the question as long as the Hungarian government does not make any spectacular changes to its policy towards Kiev. One sign of this change could be an Orbán-Zelensky meeting.

**II.** The further radical deterioration of the situation of the Hungarian minority in Ukraine may force Viktor Orbán and the ruling parties to take action. There may be a forced confrontation with the fact that the policy pursued so far has not only failed to produce results, but has itself significantly worsened the situation of Hungarians there. It is already clear that the ethnic composition of the border areas has changed significantly after 2022 [11, p. 22], and the population of Hungarians there has halved in a few decades. The Hungarian population of about 200,000 in 1991 has now dwindled to about 80,000 [18], and the decline is accelerating - the collapse and disintegration of the Hungarian community and the existing cultural infrastructure is now within reach.

**III.** And, of course, other, specifically external reasons are also possible, such as an attack on a NATO member state, in which case Hungary cannot maintain its "neutrality", its constantly communicated peace support, and as a member of NATO is itself forced to take substantive steps and make commitments.

#### **REFERENCES**:

1. Anghel, Veronica – Jones, Erik : What Went Wrong In Hungary. *Journal of Democracy*, 2024, 35(2), pp. 52-64. 10.1353/jod.2024.a922833

2. Brucker, Balázs - Jóna, László - Szemerédi, Eszter: *Magyarország energiapiacának átfogó elemzése az Európai Unió változó prioritásainak tükrében* (Comprehensive analysis of the Hungarian energy market in the context of changing EU priorities). *Tér és Társadalom*, 2024, 38(1). pp. 155-182. ISSN 0237-7683

3. Cheremisin, Maksym: Russian Hybrid Wars: Hungary's Pro-Russian Policy. V. International Scientific and Theoretical Conference «Science of XXI century: development, main theories and achievements», January 26, 2024; Helsinki, Finland. https://previous.scientia.report/index.php/archive/article/view/1574

4. Csanádi, M.: Paths to Political Capture and Institutionalized Corruption in Hungary, 2010–2021. In: Csanádi, M. – Gerő, M. – Hajdu, M. – Kovách, I. – Tóth, I. J. – Laki, M.: Dynamics of an Authoritarian System: Hungary, 2010–2021. Central European University Press. pp. 13–199. http://real.mtak.hu/155841/1/Csanadi.et.al.CEU978963386578111.pdf

5. Csernicskó, István: *Nyelvpolitika a háborús Ukrajnában*. AUTDOR-SHARK, Ungvár, 2016.

6. Decree 25/2022. (VIII. 31.) of the Ministry of Agriculture on the general

conditions for granting crisis support to agricultural enterprises and food processing undertakings facing economic difficulties as a result of the conflict between Russia and Ukraine.

7. Fedinec, Csilla: A nemzeti kisebbségekről (közösségekről) szóló ukrajnai törvény: tartalmi elemzés. *Fórum*, 2023, 25(2), 3-26.

8. Fedinec, Csilla – Halász, Iván – Tóth, Mihály: A független Ukrajna. Államépítés, alkotmányozás és elsüllyesztett kincsek. MTA Társadalomtudományi Kutatóközpont – Kalligram, Budapest, 2016.

9. Grzymała-Busse, Anna: How Ukraine Divides Postcommunist Europe. *Journal of Democracy*, 2024, 5(1), pp. 74-86, 10.1353/jod.2024.a915350

10. Hernández, Gisela : Turning assertive? EU rule of law enforcement in the aftermath of the war in Ukraine. *West European Politics*, 2024, 47(4), 967-995. https://doi.org/10.1080/01402382.2023.2268492

11. Koroutchev, Rossen: Migration and challenges arising from the Russian armed conflict in 2022: The case of Zakarpattia. *Journal of the Bulgarian Geographical Society*, 2024, 50(1), pp. 21–34. DOI: 10.3897/jbgs.e115315

12. Opinion No. 960 / 2019 CDL-AD(2019)032 Or. Engl. EUROPEAN COMMISSION FOR DEMOCRACY THROUGH LAW (VENICE COMMISSION) UKRAINE OPINION ON THE LAW ON SUPPORTING THE FUNCTIONING OF THE UKRAINIAN LANGUAGE AS THE STATE LANGUAGE. Adopted by the Venice Commission at its 121st Plenary Session (Venice, 6-7 December 2019)

13. Place, J. - Everett, J.: Ukraine, language policies and liberalism: a mixed second act. *Studies in East European Thought*, 2024, 1-23. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11212-023-09612-3

14. Rixer, Ádám: La société civile face au populisme en Hongrie. In: Nicolas, Haupais; Tristan, Pouthier; Piotr, Szwedo; Wojciech, Zagorski (szerk.) Le constitutionnalisme face au populisme en Europe centrale. Bayonne, Institut Francophone pour la Justice et la Démocratie - Institut Louise Joinet, 2021, pp. 161-190.

15. Rixer, Ádám: Az identitás-vita újabb fejleményei Magyarországon. *Glossa luridica*, 2017, 4(1-2), pp. 147-171.

16. Szabó, Sándor: Egy új korszak határán. Mit tartogat a jövő az ukrajnai nemzeti kisebbségek számára? Interjú Tóth Mihállyal, *Kárpáti Igaz Szó*, 28 Július 2021, p. 2. https://kiszo.net/2021/07/28/egy-uj-korszak-hataran-mit-tartogat-a-jovo-az-ukrajnai-nemzeti-kisebbsegek-szamara/

17. Tóth, Mihály – Csernicskó, István: *Tudományos – gyakorlati kommentár Ukrajnának az állami nyelvpolitika alapjairól szóló törvényéhez*. Intermix Kiadó, Budapest, 2014.

18. Vörös, Szabolcs: Kárpátaljai magyar geográfus: "80-90 ezren Válasz 2024. 02. maradhattunk". Online. https://www.valaszonline.hu/2024/02/19/karpatalja-ukrajna-demografia-19. tarsadalom-magyarsag-kovaly-katalin-interju/